
www.nalp.org

BULLETIN
Vol. 20, No. 7

July 2008

NALP LAUNCHES 
DIVERSITY PIPELINE INITIATIVE

After more than a year of study by the
Diversity Section’s Pipeline Initiatives Work
Group, under the leadership of Susan Robinson,
the Associate Dean for Career Services at
Stanford Law School, NALP is pleased to
announce the launch of the NALP/Street Law
Legal Diversity Pipeline Program. The program
will pair NALP member law firms with local
high schools, and will commit practicing
lawyers and other legal professionals to teaching
law-related topics in high school classrooms,
and to hosting high school students at events
that expose students to legal career pathways.
NALP member law schools will also have an
opportunity to become involved in this exciting
new program.

“We have been looking for an organization 
to team up with on a national legal diversity
pipeline program for several years,” says James
Leipold, NALP’s Executive Director. “Susan
Robinson’s leadership and the work of her
Work Group last year led us to Street Law, an
organization that was founded right here 
in Washington, DC, and came into existence
at about the same time as NALP. We are
delighted to be partnering with an organization
that has such a strong track record in high
schools across the country.”

In November of last year, the NALP Board 
of Directors approved the plan to go forward
with the new diversity pipeline initiative. The
project is based on the very successful Corporate

Legal Diversity Pipeline Program that has
been run by the Association for Corporate

Counsel and Street Law since 2001.
In that program, attorneys who
work in house are paired with
local high school classes.

During the 2008-2009 academic
year, five NALP member law firms

will be paired with local high
schools to teach diverse and disad-

vantaged students about substantive
areas of the law and about the legal
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profession and legal career pathways. Partici-
pation in the program requires a financial 
commitment as well as a commitment to staff
at least two visits to each participating class,
host an on-site one-day program for students at
the law firm, and offer some enhancement
activity for a smaller number of students.

Street Law staff will offer complete support for
participating law firms, including training, 
curriculum development assistance including 
a written manual and curriculum guide, and
matching with an appropriate high school.
NALP member law schools will also be engaged
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age young people to pursue a particular career,
you must provide them with several things:
career pathway education, career role models,
social support and persuasion, and a chance to
experience and enjoy career-related tasks.
Street Law has designed its Legal Diversity
Pipeline Programs to address those research-
based factors. 

“One of the things that attracted us to this 
program,” says Susan Robinson, “is that it is
research based. There is a body of research that
supports intervention of this sort. In addition,
Street Law has many years of experience 
implementing a very similar program with the
Association of Corporate Counsel. The outcomes
from that program demonstrate that the level 
of student engagement with the law, and 
with legal careers in general, increases after
participation in the program.”

In 2001, Street Law piloted the Corporate Legal
Diversity Pipeline program with the Association
of Corporate Counsel. The corporate program
pairs in-house legal department volunteers
with nearby, diverse high schools that offer
law-related courses. The department volunteers
are trained to develop and teach interactive 
lessons and visit their partner classes a few
times to teach about civil law and legal careers.
The corporation then hosts a one-day conference
where the students participate in exciting,
interactive workshops and simulations of legal
activities and attend a career fair. This model
has proven successful and the program has
expanded to more than 30 companies at sites
across the country. Many companies have estab-
lished “enhancement” activities for a few of the
most interested students: internships, job shad-
ow days, mentoring programs, or scholarships.

Internal outcomes-based evaluations of the 
program have shown that most students who
participate in the program are more interested
in legal careers afterward, feel inspired and
encouraged by the legal professionals, and report
learning from the lawyers and knowing more
about legal careers and legal career pathways
after participation. These are all factors that
recent research in counseling psychology sug-
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to support this program and contribute to the
overall success of this pipeline initiative.
Participating law firms are encouraged to work
with their local law schools and to involve
diverse law students in the program.

Street Law, Inc., is a nonprofit organization that
has been educating the public about law and
democracy for more than 35 years. Street Law
writes the best-selling high school law text,
Street Law: A Course in Practical Law, and
has created a variety of programs that utilize
the organization’s expertise in curriculum 
writing, professional development, customized
technical support, and interactive educational
methods. Most recently, Street Law has engaged
in the development of diversity pipeline 
initiatives for the legal industry. In cooperation
with the Supreme Court Historical Society,
Street Law has also conducted professional
development programs for more than 900 
high school teachers from 49 states and the
District of Columbia. These programs have
helped teachers expand and improve instruc-
tion about the Supreme Court. More than 
half of the current justices on the Court have 
participated directly in this program.

STRATEGIES FOR
DIVERSIFYING 
THE LEGAL
PROFESSION

In the past six years, Street Law has begun to
create programs to help address the lack of
diversity in the legal profession. As many law
schools, law firms, and corporations strive to
find ways to diversify their staff or student 
bodies, Street Law’s diversity efforts have
focused on “diversity pipeline” programs. The
strategy is to help diversify the profession by
increasing the number of young people of color
who decide to pursue legal careers. There 
are many legal diversity pipeline initiatives in
place throughout the country that seek to 
intervene at different points along the pipe-
line; Street Law’s programs focus on high
school students.

Research in career choice and counseling psy-
chology has suggested that in order to encour-

� Talent and Interest Give Back Project —
This Work Group will review and suggest
ways to recognize the expertise and capture
the interests of NALP’s Experienced
Professionals.

� EP/NP Collaboration Work Group —
Co-leaders Joni Peet and Bill Chamberlain
have been joined by liaisons Brian Lewis
and Sarah Staup in the effort to develop
multiple opportunities for Experienced
Professionals to mentor NALP’s Newer
Professionals.

� Writers Work Group — Experienced
Professionals who have a love of writing 
will not only have an opportunity to write
NALP Bulletin articles but also to 
consider the creation of a larger writing
project, such as investigating reinstatement
of an annual publication targeting deans 
and hiring partners.

� EP Recognition, Engagement, Involvement
Work Group — This Work Group will promote
the Experienced Professionals Section and
will conduct ongoing assessment of ideas 
for Section activities. It will also evaluate
methods to acknowledge, recognize, and, 
if appropriate, honor NALP members 
who have contributed to the industry and 
to NALP.

With more than 65 members already registered
for the Experienced Professionals e-mail discus-
sion list, we are looking forward to working
with participants who will bring an extraordi-
nary depth of knowledge and skill to the tasks
outlined above. Our commitment is to create
powerful, engaging, and rewarding experiences
for Section members through projects of 
personal interest that utilize those strengths.

For more information, or to indicate interest 
in specific projects, please contact Lynne
Traverse at lltraverse@bryancave.com or at
(602) 364-7400. �
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gests are indicative of future career choices.
Evaluation also shows that the students who
view the participating lawyers as “role models”
and receive encouragement and inspiration
from them are more likely to have an increased
interest in legal careers and the legal profes-
sion. The number of hours spent with the 
students has a positive relationship with the
extent to which the students see the lawyers as
role models. The most successful programs
spend approximately eight hours with the stu-
dents – three to four classroom visits and a 4.5
hour conference.

Street Law and NALP have agreed to expand
this demonstrated program model to focus on
law firm participation. The NALP/Street Law
Legal Diversity Pipeline program will build 
on the lessons learned from the corporate
experience to create a program that will
address the unique challenges and opportunities
available at law firms. The core activities will
include a training session for law firm volunteers
and participating teachers, classroom visits to a
diverse high school class, a one-day event at
the law firm for the students, and an enhance-
ment activity for the most interested high
school students. The program will also involve
law schools through legal career pathway lessons
delivered by office of career services staff, a
field trip to the law school, or participation in
the one-day event at the law firm.

The one-day event at the law firm will include
several interactive workshops for the students
(such as a mock trial, an arbitration or contract
negotiation exercise, or a simulated deposition),
a tour of the firm, and a career panel and/or
career fair to explore different practice areas or
jobs in the profession. The classroom visits that
precede the conference will cover legal topics
that pertain to the workshops at the one-
day event. Lessons will also introduce the stu-
dents to legal careers and pathways to the legal
profession.

During the pilot year of the program (the 2008-
2009 school year), the program will be piloted
at five sites across the country. In each of the
subsequent four years, five law firms and five
high schools will be added to the program.
“Over time, as we continue to build this program,
adding law firms and law schools, we hope to be
able to make a significant difference,” says
Leipold. “This is an opportunity for NALP
employer members that do not now have a
pipeline initiative of their own to become
involved in diversity pipeline work in a very
meaningful way.”

CONTINUATION FROM PG. 13

Street Law will find up to three partner high
school classes for each pilot law firm, based on
the number of volunteers each firm has. 
Each firm will need to provide at least a dozen
volunteers, and the group can include paralegals,
recruiting professionals, and professional
development staff as well as lawyers. Street
Law will train the volunteers in program 
implementation, teaching strategies, and lesson
use at the start of each school year. Street Law
will then be available by phone and e-mail for
technical assistance as the programs get under-
way. In addition, Street Law will provide each
participating law firm with a program guide
that includes a clear description of program
components, research-based best practices, a
selection of ready-to-use classroom lessons, 
a selection of ready-to-use, one-day event
workshops, sample agendas for the one-day
event, and templates for all documents the law
firm might use related to the program. 

Funding for the program will be provided by
participating firms. Each firm will be asked to
contribute $20,000 annually to cover program

Five NALP Firms 
Make Pipeline
Commitment
NALP is pleased to announce the five law
firm members that will participate in the
pilot year program. They are the San
Francisco office of Kirkland & Ellis LLP,
the Atlanta office of Troutman Sanders

LLP, the New York office of Wachtell,
Lipton, Rosen & Katz, the Washington, DC
office of Holland & Knight LLP, and the
Richmond Office of Hunton & Williams
LLP. Hunton & Williams will be partnering
with the William & Mary School of Law
and will involve both law students and
lawyers in a teaching role in their partner
high school.

NALP is now actively seeking the 
participation of interested firms for the
2009-2010 school year and invites

inquiries and letters of interest from 
member law firms that would like to 
learn more about the program. Partici-
pation in the program will be dependent
upon the availability of an appropriate
matching high school in the local community
and the law firm’s ability to make the 
necessary commitment of resources.

Questions about the program, inquiries, or
letters of interest should be directed to
NALP’s Executive Director, James Leipold,
at jleipold@nalp.org, or at (202) 835-1001.

“Over time, as we continue to build this program,

adding law firms and law schools, we hope to be able 

to make a significant difference.”
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costs, including Street Law staff time, materials,
travel, training, and technical assistance. NALP
will also make an annual financial contribution
to this program. 

There is a great deal of enthusiasm and excite-
ment among the firms that have signed on 
for the coming year. According to Elizabeth L.
Deeley, a partner at the San Francisco office of
Kirkland & Ellis LLP, and a member of their
firmwide diversity committee, the lawyers at
Kirkland “were eager to get involved on the
ground floor of this innovative and important
community initiative. The Street Law program
fits squarely within our goals of opening doors
and enhancing opportunities for students who
may not otherwise be exposed to the exciting
legal career possibilities within their reach.”

There is similar enthusiasm at the Richmond
office of Hunton & Williams LLP. Hunton will
partner with the William & Mary School of
Law in the program. According to Amee
McKim, Hunton’s Legal Recruiting Director,
“Hunton is thrilled to be an inaugural participant
in the Street Law/NALP diversity pipeline
project. The goals of this innovative program
align with Hunton & Williams’ diversity and
lawyer development goals, and our interest in
working to develop diverse talent. In joining
forces with William & Mary School of Law, our
lawyers are looking forward to the opportunity
to work with both law students and high
school students.”

“Hunton & Williams has a long tradition of
supporting pro bono service,” said Lynda
Butler, interim Dean of William & Mary
School of Law. “We are delighted that our 
students will have the opportunity to partner
with the firm’s lawyers in this unique project
cosponsored by NALP and Street Law.” Robert
Kaplan, Associate Dean for Career Services
and Public Service Initiatives and Director of
Externships at William & Mary, noted that the
NALP Street Law initiative is “an exciting way for
our students to give back to the community in
William & Mary’s citizen-lawyer tradition.” �

We hear about too few nurses, doctors, teachers,
engineers — but we’re not hearing about a
looming shortage of lawyers.

The perception in and out of the profession for
many years has been that the US has far too
many lawyers. And without getting into the
controversial debate over whether America is
too litigious or whether non-lawyers should be
able to take on more forms of work traditionally
considered legal in nature, the same demo-
graphic and economic pressures affecting the
rest of the workforce are affecting the legal 
profession. Baby boomers have begun retiring
and the number of workers replacing them
cannot keep up. 

Furthermore, US law firms — particularly the
country’s largest law firms — have done a 
brilliant job of competing for global legal work,
and that has driven their continued growth.
The largest law firms in the US have now
crossed the 3,000 lawyer mark and there is no
reason to expect this trend to slow anytime
soon. Those firms hire an incredibly large
number of students. Latham & Watkins, the
number four law firm in the NLJ 250 survey,
hired 282 summer associates in 2007 compared

to just 164 in 2003. (“Summer Hiring Is
Heating Up,” Leigh Jones, NLJ, February 26,
2007, and “Summer Associate Numbers Tick
Up,” Leigh Jones, NLJ, February 17, 2006.) 

Finally, a most surprising trend — one that has
never been a problem for American employers
in prior generations — is a reverse brain drain
where American lawyers are being recruited by
foreign law firms that place a high value on
American legal experience or top American
legal education. The National Law Journal
recently reported a single year jump of 23% in
the number of American law graduates going
to work for foreign firms.

The pressures on the legal labor market are
starting to show up in the statistics. The 
number of law students graduating from US
law schools each year is approximately 40,000
and that number has been relatively flat for
several years. The number being recruited to
work for NLJ 250 firms is now about 10,000
and the demand is increasing year to year.
While producing more lawyers is not as 
difficult as producing more physicians or 
more pharmacists, simply saying that we will
increase the number of lawyers is not so simple
when there is considerable competition to
attract students because virtually all professions
are facing shortages at the same time.Greg Siskind is a founding partner at Siskind

Susser Bland, P.C., one of the nation’s largest
immigration law firms. He can be reached through
his website at www.visalaw.com or via e-mail at
gsiskind@visalaw.com.

IMMIGRATION OPTIONS
FOR LAWYERS
ENTERING THE US 
BY GREG SISKIND

The news has been filled with stories of one pro-
fession after another facing shortages of workers
as the US economy continues to grow despite the
recent slowdown, overall unemployment remains
at historically low levels, and baby boomers are
starting to retire in ever increasing numbers. 

Continued on page 16




